U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission

Issue Brief



December 19, 2023

Women in China's Leadership

Sierra Janik, Director of Research and Policy Analyst, Security and Foreign Affairs Nicole Morgret, Policy Analyst, Security and Foreign Affairs Daniel Blaugher, Policy Analyst, Economics and Trade Jonathan Ray, Former Director, Security and Foreign Affairs

Key Findings

- According to China's National Bureau of Statistics data from 2022, China's population comprises approximately 689.69 million females and 722.06 million males. Although women represent roughly 48.9 percent of the population, they occupy less than 8 percent of senior leadership positions.*
- Leadership turnover following the 20th Party Congress in October 2022 resulted in no women in the Politburo for the first time in 25 years.²
- The Chinese Communist Party (CCP) leadership has a stated commitment to equal opportunity but has recently shifted rhetorical focus toward traditional gender norms.³
- The absence of women in Party leadership parallels low female representation within the group of Chinese nationals holding leadership positions in international organizations. Of the 39 Chinese nationals serving in top leadership positions in key international organizations, only eight are women.⁴ (For more on Chinese leadership in international organizations, see "PRC Representation in International Organizations.")

Women in China's Party, State, and Military

Women make up almost half of China's 1.4 billion population.⁵ Of the approximately 98 million CCP members, there are about 29 million women, or roughly 30 percent of the CCP's total.⁶ Women have limited representation and voice across the top echelons of China's political system:⁷

• Chinese Communist Party: No woman has ever served on the Politburo Standing Committee or held any of the top three positions in China's political system: CCP general secretary, chairman of the Central Military Commission (CMC), and state president. Only six women have ever served in the 25-member Politburo, three of whom were wives of other top leaders. Following the leadership turnover at the 20th Party Congress in October 2022, there were no female leaders on the Politburo for the first time in 25 years.

^{* &}quot;Senior leadership" of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) is defined in this report as the CCP Central Committee (including the general secretary, other Politburo Standing Committee members, other Politburo members, and other members and alternate members of the Central Committee). "Senior leadership" of the state is defined in this report as the state president, the State Council leadership (including the premier, vice premiers, other state councilors, and the secretary general), and ministers. "Senior leadership" of the military is defined in this report as the Central Military Commission (CMC) (including the CMC chairman, CMC vice chairmen, and other CMC members), plus the heads of the CMC's 15 major subordinate organizations.

Historically, female representatives have rarely constituted more than 10 percent of the roughly 300-member CCP Central Committee.¹⁰

- *National Government and Provinces:* Female representation is also extremely low in key government roles such as ministries and in provincial leadership; currently, there are no women serving among the 31 provincial-level Party secretaries, and only two out of the 31 governors.¹¹
- *Military*: According to 2020 data from China's National Bureau of Statistics, women make up approximately 4 percent of People's Liberation Army (PLA) servicemembers. ¹² Currently, no women hold senior command or political commissar positions. ¹³ The highest rank a woman in the PLA has ever achieved is lieutenant general, with one woman promoted to lieutenant general in 1993 and a second in 2010.* ¹⁴

People's Republic of China (PRC) law on the protection of women's rights states that "women shall enjoy equal rights with men in all aspects of political ... life." China has also espoused a commitment to "strengthen[ing] the work of training and selecting women cadres" and instituted quotas for female representation in certain positions in the CCP. Women remain a minority of recruits entering the Party, and there is currently no program aimed at increasing their rate of promotion at the national level. Some analysts believe that the tendency of women cadres to work in "soft" policy areas like education and healthcare, as well as their earlier retirement age, are hurdles to promotion. Chinese government appears to be shifting its focus toward encouraging childbearing rather than increasing equality in the workforce.

Female Representation in China's Leadership Positions

Table 1: Female Representation in Chinese Communist Party Leadership

Leadership Position	Total Positions	Positions Held by Women	Approximate Percentage
Politburo Standing Committee	7	0	-
Politburo	24	0	-
Central Committee	376	33	9%
■ Full Members	205	11	5%
Alternate Members	171	22	13%
Central Military Commission	7	0	-
Central Commission for Discipline	133	9	7%
Inspection			
Provincial-Level Party Secretaries	31	0	-

2

^{*}Xu Lili, who was promoted to the rank of vice admiral (lieutenant general in the PLA Navy) at the Deputy Theater grade in 2010, was only the second female officer to achieve the rank of lieutenant general across all services of the PLA. Nie Li, daughter of Marshal Nie Rongzhen, attained the rank of lieutenant general in 1993. United States Department of Defense. United States Department of Defense. Defense Intelligence Agency. Directory of PRC Military Personalities. Washington DC, 2022; All China Women's Federation, "The First Female Admiral of the Chinese People's Liberation Army Navy – Xu Lili" (中国人民解放军海军第一位女将军——徐莉莉), August 29, 2019. Translation. https://web.archive.org/web/20220325160837/http://cnwomen.com.cn/2019/08/29/99170465.html; Motherland, "Nie Li, China's First Female Lieutenant General" (聂力:中国第一位女中将), August 2, 2018. Translation. https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:TQ3u7e1Swq4J:https://www.zgzzs.com.cn/index.php/Article/detail/id/21555.html+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us; Elsa Kania, "Holding Up Half the Sky? (Party 1)—The Evolution of Women's Roles in the PLA," China Brief, October 4, 2016. https://www.refworld.org/docid/57f4ef2e4.html.

National Party Congress (20th)*	2,296	619	27%
Chinese Communist Party	~98 million	~29 million	30%

Note: "Politburo Standing Committee" includes the general secretary and six other Politburo Standing Committee members. "Provincial-Level" administrative units of the PRC include 22 provinces, five autonomous regions, and four directly administered municipalities (e.g., Tianiin).

Source: Various.20

Table 2: Female Representation in Government Leadership

Leadership Position	Total Positions	Positions Held by Women	Approximate Percentage
State President	1	0	-
State Council Leaders	11	1	9%
Ministers	26	2	8%
Provincial-Level Governors	31	2	6%
National People's Congress (NPC)	2,977	790	27%
■ NPC Chairman	1	0	-
■ NPC Vice Chairmen	14	1	7%
 NPC Standing Committee 	175	23	13%
Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference (CPPCC)	2,172	487	22%
 CPPCC Chairman 	1	0	-
 CPPCC Vice Chairmen 	23	4	17%
 CPPCC Standing Committee 	299	48	16%
Supreme People's Court	12	3	25%

Note: "State Council Leaders" includes the premier, four vice premiers, five state councilors, and the secretary general (who is also a state councilor). "Provincial-Level" administrative units of the PRC include 22 provinces, five autonomous regions, and four directly administered municipalities (e.g., Tianjin). Position totals for "State Council Leaders" and "Ministers" reflect the number of positions originally filled at the 14th National People's Congress in March 2023. † *Source:* Various.²¹

^{*} Delegates to the CCP's National Party Congress are voting members who are tasked with selecting the membership of the CCP Central Committee once every five years. The numbers provided represent delegates to the 20th National Party Congress, which convened in 2022 to select the current 20th Central Committee. James Gethyn Evans and Yuanzhuo Wang, "Infographic: China's New Leaders after the 20th Party Congress," Fairbank Center for Chinese Studies, November 6, 2022. https://fairbank.fas.harvard.edu/research/blog/infographic-chinas-new-leaders-after-the-20th-party-congress/; Yu Jie, "A Guide to the Chinese Communist Party's National Congress," Chatham House, September 2, 2022. https://www.chathamhouse.org/publications/the-world-today/2022-08/guide-chinese-communist-partys-national-congress.

Five state councilors were selected at the National People's Congress in March 2023. In October 2023, two of the five were removed from their posts on the State Council: General Li Shangfu, who had also been selected as the minister of national defense, and Qin Gang, who had also been selected as the minister of foreign affairs. At the time of writing, Qin Gang's predecessor and the current Director of the Office of the Central Foreign Affairs Commission Wang Yi has been reappointed as minister of foreign affairs to replace Qin Gang, the position of minister of national defense remains vacant, and China's government lists only three state councilors rather than five. For more on the removal of these and other high-ranking officials in 2023, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Chapter 1, Section 2: "U.S.-China Security and Foreign Affairs," in 2023 Annual Report to Congress, November 2023. China Daily, "State Councilors Removed from Posts," October https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:a59z8RSVA4cJ:https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202310/24/WS6537ae65a31 090682a5ea76b.html&hl=en&gl=us; Yew Lun Tian and Zhiyi Tang, "China's New Line-Up of Top Government Leaders," Reuters, March 11, 2023. https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinas-new-line-up-top-government-leaders-2023-03-12/; People's Daily, (中国政要: 国务院), 2023. "China's Important Leaders: State Council" https://web.archive.org/web/20231121132844/http://cpc.people.com.cn/GB/64162/394696/index.html; People's Government of the People's Republic of China, State Council Organizational Structure (国务院组织机构). Translation. https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:ZifqVG28-JYJ:https://www.gov.cn/gwyzzjg/zuzhi/&hl=en&gl=us.

Table 3: Female Representation in Military Leadership

Leadership Position	Total Positions	Positions Held by Women	Approximate Percentage
Central Military Commission (CMC)			
Members	7	0	-
 Heads of major offices, departments, commissions, bureaus, and agencies of the CMC*† 	15	0	-
Theater Commands			-
Leaders	5	0	-
 Political Commissars 	5	0	-
 Chiefs of Staff[‡] 	5	0	-
People's Liberation Army (PLA)			
Service Branches			
Commanders	5	0	-
 Political Commissars 	5	0	-

Note: "Central Military Commission" includes the CMC chairman, two CMC vice chairmen, and four other CMC members.

Source: Various.22

Disclaimer: The U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission was created by Congress to report on the national security implications of the bilateral trade and economic relationship between the United States and the People's Republic of China. For more information, visit www.uscc.gov or join the Commission on Facebook.

This report is the product of professional research performed by the staff of the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission and was prepared at the request of the Commission to supports its deliberations. Posting of the report to the Commission's website is intended to promote greater public understanding of the issues addressed by the Commission in its ongoing assessment of U.S.-China economic relations and their implications for U.S. security, as mandated by Public Law 106-398 and Public Law 113-291. However, it does not necessarily imply an endorsement by the Commission, any individual Commissioner, or the Commission's other professional staff, of the views or conclusions expressed in this staff research report.

^{*} The CMC has 15 major subordinate organizations, which replaced the previous four general departments as part of the ongoing PLA reforms in 2016. They include the General Office, Joint Staff Department, Political Work Department, Logistics Support Department, Equipment Development Department, Training Management Department, National Defense Mobilization Department, Discipline Inspection Commission, Political and Legal Affairs Commission, Science and Technology Commission, Strategic Planning Office, Reform and Organization Office, International Military Cooperation Office, Audit Bureau, and Organ Affairs General Management Bureau. Joel Wuthnow and Phillip C. Saunders, "Introduction," in Phillip C. Saunders et al., eds., Chairman Xi Remakes the PLA: Assessing Chinese Military Reforms, National Defense University, February 22, 2019, 6–7.

[†] Data presented is from 2022, the most recent year for which it could be consistently verified.

[‡] Data presented is from 2022, the most recent year for which it could be consistently verified.

Endnotes

¹ China's National Bureau of Statistics, *People's Republic of China 2022 National Economic and Social Development Statistical Report* (中华人民共和国 2022 年国民经济和社会发展统计公报), February 28, 2023. Translation. https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:JPmlDgVo2pcJ:www.stats.gov.cn/xxgk/sjfb/zxfb2020/202302/t20230228_191 9001.html&hl=en&gl=us; People's Daily, "China's Population Is 1,411.75 Million by the End of 2022" (2022 年末中国人口 141175 万人), January 18, 2023.

https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:vUmwyQGKQlQJ:paper.people.com.cn/rmrbhwb/html/2023-01/18/content~25960319.htm&hl=en&gl=us.

- ² Shen Lu, "No Women on China's Politburo for First Time in a Quarter Century," Wall Street Journal, October 23, 2022. https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/china-xi-jinping-communist-party-congress/card/no-women-on-china-s-politburo-for-first-time-in-qwSOFxdl9smnVTbgmCv8.
- ³ Carl Minzer, "Beijing's Message to the National Women's Congress: Gender Equality Is Out, Family and Childbirth Are In," *Council on Foreign Relations*, October 26, 2023. https://www.cfr.org/blog/beijings-message-national-womens-congress-gender-equality-out-family-and-childbirth-are; Farah Master and Xiaoyu Yin, "For China's Women, This Week's Congress is Unlikely to Mean Progress," *Reuters*, October 17, 2022. https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chinas-women-this-weeks-congress-is-unlikely-mean-progress-2022-10-17/; Xi Jinping, "Secure a Decisive Victory in Building a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects and Strive for the Great Success of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era," 19th National Congress of the Communist Party of China, October 18, 2017. https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:9826uxeSkEoJ:https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/19thcpcnationalcongres s/2017-11/04/content 34115212.htm+&cd=11&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us&client=firefox-b-1-d.
- ⁴ U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *PRC Representation in International Organizations*, November 17, 2023. https://www.uscc.gov/prc-international-orgs.
- ⁵ China's National Bureau of Statistics, *People's Republic of China 2022 National Economic and Social Development Statistical Report* (中华人民共和国 2022 年国民经济和社会发展统计公报), February 28, 2023. Translation.

 https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:JPmlDgVo2pcJ:www.stats.gov.cn/xxgk/sjfb/zxfb2020/202302/t20230228_191 9001.html&hl=en&gl=us; UNData, "China," *United Nations*, 2022. http://data.un.org/en/iso/cn.html.
- 6 William Zheng, "China's Communist Party Reaches 98 Million Members but Youth Membership Falls," South China Morning Post, June 30, 2023. https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3226150/chinas-communist-party-reaches-98-million-members-youth-membership-fell-due-strict-screening; CCTV, "The Total Number of Members of the Communist Party of China Reaches 98.041 Million" (中国共产党党员总数达 9804.1 万名), June 30, 2023. Translation.
 https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:5G7DOnsVWxgJ:https://www.chinanews.com.cn/gn/2023/06-30/10034278.shtml&hl=en&gl=us.
- ⁷ Economist, "China's Problem with Female Representation Is Getting Worse," October 27, 2022.

 https://www.economist.com/china/2022/10/27/chinas-problem-with-female-representation-is-getting-worse; Cheng Li, "Female Representation in the Chinese Leadership Prior to the Party Congress," China Focus, June 9, 2022. https://www.chinausfocus.com/2022-CPC-congress/female-representation-in-the-chinese-leadership-prior-to-the-party-congress.
- 8 Junyi Cai, "The Communist Party of China Where Are the Women?" Australian Center on China in the World, March 8, 2023. https://www.thechinastory.org/the-communist-party-of-china-where-are-the-women/; Valarie Tan, "Women Hold Up Half the Sky, but Men Rule the Party," Mercator Institute for China Studies, June 3, 2021. https://merics.org/en/short-analysis/women-hold-half-sky-men-rule-party; Nis Grünberg, "Who Is the CCP? China's Communist Party in Infographics," Mercator Institute for China Studies, March 16, 2021. https://merics.org/de/kurzanalyse/who-ccp-chinas-communist-party-infographics; Cheng Li, "Status of China's Women Leaders on the Eve of the 19th Party Congress," Brookings Institute, March 30, 2017. https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/status-of-chinas-women-leaders-on-the-eve-of-19th-party-congress/.
- ⁹ Shen Lu, "No Women on China's Politburo for First Time in a Quarter Century," Wall Street Journal, October 23, 2022. https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/china-xi-jinping-communist-party-congress/card/no-women-on-china-s-politburo-for-first-time-in-qwSOFxdl9smnVTbgmCv8.
- ¹⁰ Valarie Tan, "Women Hold Up Half the Sky, But Men Rule the Party," Mercator Institute for China Studies, June 3, 2021. https://merics.org/en/short-analysis/women-hold-half-sky-men-rule-party; Nis Grünberg, "Who is the CCP? China's Communist Party in Infographics," Mercator Institute for China Studies, March 16, 2021. https://merics.org/de/kurzanalyse/who-ccp-chinas-communist-party-infographics; Cheng Li, "Status of China's Women Leaders on the Eve of the 19th Party Congress," Brookings Institute, March 30, 2017. https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/status-of-chinas-womenleaders-on-the-eve-of-19th-party-congress/.
- 11 China Economic Net, "List of Top Leaders of the Party Committees, People's Congress Standing Committees, Governments, and CPPCC Committees in 31 Provinces and Municipalities" (31 个省市区党委、人大常委会、政府、政协四套班子一把手名单), October 28, 2023. Translation.

- https://web.archive.org/web/20231103180322/http://district.ce.cn/zt/rwk/rw/rspd/201302/17/t20130217_766061.shtml; Center for Strategic and International Studies, "Chinese Leadership Chart: State Council." https://www.csis.org/programs/freeman-chair-china-studies/chinese-leadership-chart.
- 12 China's National Bureau of Statistics, *Age Composition of Active Servicemen of the Chinese People's Liberation Army* (中国人民解放军现役军人的年龄构成), 2020. Translation.
 - https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:KSq43Detu1cJ:www.stats.gov.cn/sj/pcsj/rkpc/6rp/html/fu1-1.htm&hl=en&gl=us.
- ¹³ United States Department of Defense. Defense Intelligence Agency. Directory of PRC Military Personalities. Washington DC, October 2022.
- ¹⁴ United States Department of Defense. Defense Intelligence Agency. Directory of PRC Military Personalities. Washington DC, 2022; ; All China Women's Federation, "The First Female Admiral of the Chinese People's Liberation Army Navy Xu Lili" (中国人民解放军海军第一位女将军——徐莉莉), August 29, 2019. Translation.
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20220325160837/http://cnwomen.com.cn/2019/08/29/99170465.html; Motherland, "Nie Li, China's First Female Lieutenant General" (聂力: 中国第一位女中将), August 2, 2018. Translation.
 - https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:TQ3u7e1Swq4J:https://www.zgzzs.com.cn/index.php/Article/detail/id/21555.html+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us; Elsa Kania, "Holding Up Half the Sky? (Party 1)—The Evolution of Women's Roles in the PLA," China Brief, October 4, 2016. https://www.refworld.org/docid/57f4ef2e4.html.
- ¹⁵ "Law of the People's Republic of China on the Protection of Rights and Interests of Women," adopted April 3, 1992, amended August 28, 2005. http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:CtTV-dCGbJ8J:www.china.org.cn/english/government/207405.htm+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us.
- 16 Valarie Tan, "Women Hold Up Half the Sky, but Men Rule the Party," *Mercator Institute for China Studies*, June 3, 2021. https://merics.org/en/short-analysis/women-hold-half-sky-men-rule-party; Shen Lu, "Pretty Lady Cadres," *ChinaFile*, December 21, 2020. https://www.chinafile.com/reporting-opinion/features/pretty-lady-cadres-china; State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, *Gender Equality and Women's Development in China* (中国性别平等与妇女发展状况), August 2005. Translation. https://web.archive.org/web/20140730042915/http://news.xinhuanet.com/newscenter/2005-08/24/content 3395409 2.htm.
- ¹⁷ Junyi Cai, "The Communist Party of China Where Are the Women?" Australian Center for China in the World, March 8, 2023. https://www.thechinastory.org/the-communist-party-of-china-where-are-the-women/; Neil Thomas, "Members Only: Recruitment Trends in the Chinese Communist Party," MacroPolo, July 15, 2020. https://macropolo.org/analysis/members-only-recruitment-trends-in-the-chinese-communist-party/.
- Minglu Chen, "Where Are the Women in Chinese Politics?" Australian Strategic Policy Institute, May 26, 2023.
 https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/where-are-the-women-in-chinese-politics/; Junyi Cai, "The Communist Party of China Where Are the Women?" Australian Center for China in the World, March 8, 2023. https://www.thechinastory.org/the-communist-party-of-china-where-are-the-women/; Mimi Lau, "Why Are Women Unlikely to Win Promotion Race at China's Communist Party Congress?" South China Morning Post, October 2, 2022. https://www.scmp.com/news/china/politics/article/3194570/why-are-women-unlikely-win-promotion-race-chinas-communist&hl=en&gl=us.
- ¹⁹ Alexandra Stevenson, "China's Male Leaders Signal to Women That Their Place Is in the Home," New York Times, November 2, 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/11/02/world/asia/china-communist-party-xi-women.html.
- ²⁰ China Economic Net, "List of Top Leaders of the Party Committees, People's Congress Standing Committees, Governments, and CPPCC Committees in 31 Provinces and Municipalities" (31 个省市区党委、人大常委会、政府、政协四套班子一把手名单), October 28, 2023. Translation.
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20231103180322/http://district.ce.cn/zt/rwk/rw/rspd/201302/17/t20130217_766061.shtml; China's Ministry of National Defense, High Level (高层), 2023, Translation.
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20231213025351/http://www.mod.gov.cn/gfbw/gc/index.html; People's Daily, "China's Important Leaders: CCP Central Committee" (中国政要:中共中央), 2023. Translation.
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20231121132844/http://cpc.people.com.cn/GB/64162/394696/index.html; Susan V. Lawrence, "China Primer: China's Political System," Congressional Research Service, October 24, 2023.
- https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12505; Xinhua, "List of Members of 20th CPC Central Committee," October 22, 2022. https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:rUUpmY0jNgsJ:https://english.news.cn/20221022/d84c69f11b2a4b79a7f9b102462c6661/c.html&hl=en&gl=us; Xinhua, "List of Alternate Members of 20th CPC Central Committee," October 22, 2022.
- https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:z9wlyxbJ74gJ:english.scio.gov.cn/20thcpccongress/2022-
- 10/22/content 78482501.html&hl=en&gl=us; Ministry of Defense of the People's Republic of China, Leadership.
- https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:P2cBLwRB3WMJ:eng.mod.gov.cn/xb/Leadership/index.html&hl=en&gl=us; Xinhua, "List of Members of the 20th Central Commission for Discipline Inspection of the Communist Party of China" (中国共产党第二十届中央纪律检查委员会委员名单), October 22, 2022. Translation.
- https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:It6j2SCKm7QJ:cpc.people.com.cn/20th/n1/2022/1022/c448334-32549636.html&hl=en&gl=us; Xinhua, "List of Delegates to the 20th National Congress of the Communist Party of China" (中国共产党第二十次全国代表大会代表名单), September 25, 2022. Translation.
- https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search? q=cache: tFJ7YRmdS9UJ: https://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2022-thtps://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search? q=cache: tFJ7YRmdS9UJ: https://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2022-thtps://www.g

09/25/content_5711836.htm&sca_esv=578600870&hl=en&gl=us&strip=0&vwsrc=0; CCTV, "The Total Number of Members of the Communist Party of China Reaches 98.041 Million" (中国共产党党员总数达 9804.1 万名), June 30, 2023. Translation. https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:5G7DOnsVWxgJ:https://www.chinanews.com.cn/gn/2023/06-

30/10034278.shtml&hl=en&gl=us.

- ²¹ China Economic Net, "List of Top Leaders of the Party Committees, People's Congress Standing Committees, Governments, and CPPCC Committees in 31 Provinces and Municipalities" (31 个省市区党委、人大常委会、政府、政协四套班子一把手名单), October 28, 2023. Translation.
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20231103180322/http://district.ce.cn/zt/rwk/rw/rspd/201302/17/t20130217_766061.shtml; State Council of the People's Republic of China, Ministers, October 24, 2023.
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20231109204931/https://english.www.gov.cn/statecouncil/202303/12/content_WS5f334b75c6d029c1c26379c3.html; Center for Strategic and International Studies, "Chinese Leadership Chart: State Council."
 - https://www.csis.org/programs/freeman-chair-china-studies/chinese-leadership-chart; Xinhua, "List of Key Officials of China's State Council," March 12, 2023.
 - https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:k3iwQA3TcuwJ:https://english.news.cn/20230312/b852ab80e5684b779ac65e ed0608faaf/c.html&hl=en&gl=us; Xinhua, "Standing Committee of the 14th National People's Congress" (第十四届全国人民代表大会常务委员会), March 11, 2023. Translation.
 - https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:peKJjxh4QpQJ:https://www.gov.cn/guoqing/2023-
 - 03/12/content_5746231.htm&hl=en&gl=us; Xinhua, "List of Members of the 14th National Committee of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference," January 18, 2023. Translation.
 - https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:6SZS0z1mTaQJ:https://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2023-
 - 01/18/content_5737677.htm&hl=en&gl=us; National Committee of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference, List of Members of Standing Committee of 14th CPPCC National Committee, March 15, 2023.
 - https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:V5xYkxNrxlUJ:en.cppcc.gov.cn/2023-03/15/c_869202.htm&hl=en&gl=us; Xinhua, "China Focus: Deputies to 14th NPC Broadly Representative," February 25, 2023.
 - https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:8p9hoHUpJsMJ:https://english.news.cn/20230225/f9001e3db6384ed5b3394a 965f846bc6/c.html&sca_esv=579161870&hl=en&gl=us&strip=1&vwsrc=0; People's Daily, "China's Important Leaders: State Council" (中国政要:国务院), 2023. Translation.
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20231121132844/http://cpc.people.com.cn/GB/64162/394696/index.html; National Committee of the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference, Leadership.
 - $https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache: 0P\bar{Y}pia840l4J:en.cppcc.gov.cn/leadership.html\&hl=en\&gl=us; \ Supreme \ People's \ Court, \ About \ the \ Court: \ Justice.$
- https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:kaQwY_EgqmwJ:https://english.court.gov.cn/justices.html&hl=en&gl=us.

 22 Liaoning Daily, "Liaoning Province Celebrates 'August 1st' Military-Government Informal Discussion Meeting Convenes" (辽宁省庆"八一"军政座谈会召开), People's Daily, August 1, 2023. Transltion.
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20231214010427/http://ln.people.com.cn/n2/2023/0801/c378317-40514924.html; Xinhua, "Yu Changjiang Appointed Major General Commander of the Macao Garrison Forces" (于长江任驻澳门部队少将司令员), April 6, 2023. Translation. https://web.archive.org/web/20231214004633/http://www.news.cn/mil/2023-04/06/c_1211964932.htm; People's Daily, "People's Republic of China14th National People's Congress Name List" (中华人民共和国第十四届全国人民代表大会代表名单), February 25, 2023. Translation. https://web.archive.org/web/20231211035736/http://politics.people.com.cn/n1/2023/0225/c1001-32630907.html; China's Ministry of National Defense, High Level (高层), 2023. Translation.
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20231213025351/http://www.mod.gov.cn/gfbw/gc/index.html; Central People's Government of the People's Republic of China, Chinese Communist Party's 20th Central Leadership Organization (中国共产党第二十届中央领导机构), October 23, 2022. Translation. https://web.archive.org/web/20231213023241/https://www.gov.cn/guoqing/2022-10/23/content_5720988.htm; Xinhua, "Continue the Heroic Spirit; Gather the Strength to Forge Ahead; Create a Greater Achievement on the Journey of the New Era" (廣续英烈精神 凝聚奋进力量 在新时代新征程上创造新的更大业绩), October 1, 2023. Translation.
 - ahttps://web.archive.org/web/20231214014814/http://js.news.cn/20231001/5132043c85334a0eadc0cde190b3bf6c/c.html; Sichuan View News, "Our Province Holds Grand Ceremony to Present Flower Baskets to the People's Heroes; Wang Xiaohui, Wang Haijiang, Huang Qiang, Shi Xiaolin, Jiang Pingping Attend" (我省隆重举行向人民英雄敬献花篮仪式 王晓晖汪海江黄强施小琳姜平等出席), People's Government of Sichuan Province, September 30, 2023. Translation.
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20231214020511/https://www.sc.gov.cn/10462/c105962/2023/9/30/8807d85695e7402980df91b13ad440a8. shtml; Radio Free Asia, "Hong Kong Media: Rumors a Group of Chinese Generals Under Investigation; Military About to Experience Major Adjustment" (港媒: 传一批中国将领被查 军方即将大调整), September 27, 2023. Translation.
 - https://www.rfa.org/mandarin/Xinwen/10-09272023153359.html; Amy Hawkins, "Xi Jinping Replaces Generals in Charge of China's Nuclear Arsenal," Guardian, August 2, 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/aug/02/xi-jinping-replaces-generals-in-charge-of-chinas-nuclear-arsenal; Zhengzhi View, "General Assumes New Role! Eastern Theater Command Political Commissar has a New Face" (上将履新! 东部战区政委现新面孔), August 1, 2023. Translation.
 - https://web.archive.org/web/20231214112342/https://new.qq.com/rain/a/20230801A06WJN00; Radio Free Asia, "Xi Jinping Promotes

Two Generals" (习近平晋升两名上将), June 28, 2023. Translation. https://www.rfa.org/mandarin/Xinwen/2-06282023113311.html; Ling Ling, "Five Theater Commands Current Commanders and Political Commissars" (五大战区现任司令员、政治委员), Zhihu, May 19, 2023. Translation. https://zhuanlan.zhihu.com/p/630635457; Ling Ling, "Uniformed Members of the 20th Central Committee" (二十 届中央委员中的戎装委员), Zhihu, May 7, 2023. Translation. https://zhuanlan.zhihu.com/p/627210536; Zhihu, "After General Shen Jinlong Stepped Down as Commander of the Navy, He Assumed a New Post as Deputy Head of the National People's Congress Finance and Economics Committee!"(上将沈金龙卸任海军司令员后,履新人大财经委员会副主任委员!), March 12, 2023. Translation. https://zhuanlan.zhihu.com/p/613211230; Xinhua, "Central Military Commission Holds Ceremony for Promotion to the Rank of General; Xi Jinping Issues Order and Expresses Congratulations to the Promoted Officer" (中央军委举行晋升上将军衔仪式 习近平 颁发命令状并向晋衔的军官表示祝贺), Chang'An Net, January 18, 2023. Translation. https://web.archive.org/web/20231214012137/http://www.chinapeace.gov.cn/chinapeace/c100007/2023-01/18/content 12625162.shtml; Radio Free Asia, "Liberation Army Personnel Changes: Li Qiaoming Promoted to Army Commander" (解放军人事变动 李桥铭升任 陆军司令员), January 3, 2023. Translation. https://www.rfa.org/mandarin/Xinwen/4-01032023124812.html; U.S. Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China: 2022 Annual Report to Congress, 2023, 118, 123, 128, 132, 134. https://media.defense.gov/2023/Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF; Zhihu, "Ministry of Public Security Party Committee Committee Member Du Ke Appointed Ministry of Public Security Party Committee Deputy Secretary"(公安部党委委员杜珂任公安部党委副书记), February 22, 2022. Translation. https://zhuanlan.zhihu.com/p/470931669; Zhihu, "Central Military Commission Subordinate Institutions (Newest) Name List Overview [February 2022]"(中央军委下辖机构(最新)名单一览【2022 年 2 月】), February 2022. Translation. https://zhuanlan.zhihu.com/p/464559592; United States Department of Defense. Defense Intelligence Agency. Directory of PRC Military Personalities. Washington DC, 2022.